ASAN KOREA PERSPECTIVE

Vol 4 No 13

2019.06.17-2019.06.30

North Korean Vessel

On June 15, a vessel with four North Koreans on board landed in the port of Samchuk. The locals reported the incident to the Korean Coast Guard. The incident raised serious questions about South Korea's lax maritime security.

Minister of Defense Jeong Gyeong-doo and Prime Minister Lee Nak-yeon issued a public apology for failing to detect the North Korean vessel crossing the NLL and vowed to investigate the event. The public also turned to the Blue House for an explanation. The Korean Coast Guard notified the Blue House, Ministry of Defense and other relevant government authorities shortly after the vessel was reported.¹ However, the critics question whether the Blue House tried to downplay the significance of the incident.²

The New Prosecutor General

On June 17, President Moon named Yoon Seok-yeol as the New Prosecutor General.³ Local media outlets also reported that the President is planning to nominate Cho Guk, Senior Presidential Secretary for Civil Affairs, as the new Minister of Justice.⁴ Experts argue that the new lineup would be another indication that President Moon is committed to reforming the South Korean judiciary. The Blue House neither confirmed nor denied these speculations. Observers speculate that another cabinet reshuffle may occur in mid-July.

Xi-Kim Summit

On June 20, Chinese President Xi Jinping visited Pyongyang for a summit meeting with Kim Jong-un.⁵ This was the Chinese leader's first visit to North Korea in 14 years. The two leaders discussed denuclearization and economic cooperation. During the meeting, President Xi expressed his willingness to play an active role in maintaining peace on the Korean Peninsula while Kim stated that Pyongyang will continue to engage in dialogues with the US.

Prince Mohammad bin Salman in Korea

The Saudi Arabian Prince bin Salman met with President Moon during June 26~27. The two sides discussed cooperation on Saudi Vision 2030 and signed an MOU in 10 different areas including petrochemistry, automobile industry, defense, and the

hydrogen economy.6

On June 26, Prince bin Salman also met privately with the heads of South Korea's five conglomerates. The five heads include Samsung Vice Chairman Lee Jaeyong, Hyundai Motor Group Executive Vice Chairman Chung Eui-sun, SK Group Chairman Chey Tae-won, LG Group Chairman Koo Kwang-mo and Lotte Group Chairman Shin Dong-bin. This meeting was separate from the official luncheon hosted by President Moon. During this private meeting, the crown prince reportedly asked the five conglomerate heads to expand their cooperation and investment in Saudi Vision 2030. Samsung Vice Chairman Lee also held a private meeting with the crown prince after the four heads left the venue. Analysts say that Saudi's strong commitment to new businesses including the IT sector would be a great opportunity for South Korean businesses.7

G20: Moon-Xi Summit

President Moon met with President Xi during the G20 meeting in Osaka. The two heads of state discussed the outcome of the Xi-Kim summit. During the meeting, Xi stated that South Korea should make its own decision regarding national security, free from external pressure.⁸ By "external pressure," Xi was referring to the US. President Moon faces the difficult task of maintaining the US-ROK alliance while cooperating with China as tensions between the two great powers continue to escalate.

In the meantime, North Korea warned South Korea about meddling in the US-North Korea relations.⁹ Pyongyang's recent shift to improve relations with China and alienate South Korea could further jeopardize Moon's role as a mediator.

Trump in North Korea

On June 29-30, President Trump visited South Korea. He held a summit meeting with President Moon Jaein and visited Camp Bonifas and Osan airbase. He also met with South Korean business leaders and urged them to invest more in the US. Local media sources reported that the CEOs were relieved that President Trump did not mention Huawei.¹⁰

The highlight of President Trump's visit was his surprise meeting with the North Korean leader Kim

Jong-un in the DMZ. The meeting between the two men was four months after the Hanoi summit. The meeting also featured the first time that a sitting US President crossed the demarcation line. It was also the first time that the three heads of state – Moon, Trump, and Kim – met at the DMZ after the end of the Korean War. President Trump and Kim Jong-un held a meeting at the Freedom House which lasted 53 minutes.¹¹ President Moon did not attend this meeting.

Observers in Korea agree that President Trump's meeting with Kim Jong-un at the DMZ was a historic moment which could lead to talks after the Hanoi breakdown. However, the two sides still remain divided on the issue of denuclearization. Critics argue that the meeting was possible because of mutual interests. ¹² President Trump needed an event to highlight his diplomatic success back home while Kim could also win favor from his people.

South Korean media outlets reported that President Moon played a 'supporting role' in this surprise event. However, there is quite a bit of concern that South Korea may be excluded from future talks related to the Korean Peninsula.¹³

Japan

On June 19, Seoul proposed that companies from Japan and South Korea establish a joint fund to compensate South Korean victims of forced labor under Japan's colonial rule. Tokyo, however, turned down the offer less than an hour after the proposal was announced. South Korea's First Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs Cho Sei-young visited Japan during June 16~17 to discuss this proposal. Japanese Foreign Minister Taro Kono rejected the proposal saying that "it cannot rectify situations that violate the legal foundations of Korean-Japan relations." Tokyo claims that the issue of compensation was completely and finally settled under the 1965 deal.¹⁴

Against this backdrop, the two sides were unable to schedule a summit meeting on the sidelines of G20 in Osaka. A senior Blue House official told reporters that "we are ready to meet, but Japan does not appear to be ready."¹⁵

Economic Outlook

On June 18, Fitch and Goldman Sachs both lowered South Korea's growth outlook for 2019. Fitch cut the country's growth estimate to 2.0 percent from its previous forecast of 2.5 percent. It cited sharp increases in the minimum wage as taking a toll on investment. Goldman Sachs also slashed its growth outlook from 2.3 to 2.1 percent, citing prolonged US-China trade disputes and the country's sluggish export.¹⁶

Institution	Previous	Revised
	Estimation	Estimation
Fitch	2.5%	2.0%
Moody's	2.3%	2.1%
S&P	2.5%	2.4%
Goldman Sachs	2.3%	2.1%
Nomura	2.4%	1.8%
Bank of Korea	2.6%	2.5%

Personnel Change on Economic Policy

On June 21, President Moon replaced his two top economic advisers amid growing skepticism over the country's economy. The Presidential Chief of Staff for Policy Kim Soo-hyun was replaced by Kim Sang-Jo, chairman of the Korea Fair Trade Commission (KFTC). Kim Sang-jo was an economics professor at Hansung University and is known for his decade-long efforts to promote chaebol reform.

The Senior Presidential Secretary for Economic Affairs Yoon Jong-won was also replaced by Lee Hoseung, the First Vice Minister of Economy and Finance. Lee is a veteran bureaucrat who spent his career at the Ministry of Economy and Finance. Lee also served as a secretary for job planning at the presidential office under the current administration.¹⁷

1 "국방부 北어선 거짓말 브리핑…靑행정관 현장서 몰래 봤다," 중앙일보, 2019년 6월 21일. 2 "해경이 '北어선 입항' 19분만에 보고... 靑·국정원, 처음부터 다 알고 있었다," 조선일보, 2019년 6월 21 일. 3 "文대통령, 검찰총장에 '前정권 적폐청산' 주도 윤 석열 파격 발탁," 조선일보, 2019년 6월 17일. 4 "靑, 조국 법무부 장관 후보로 유력 검토...입각설 자체로 논란 예상," YTN, 2019년 6월 26일. 5 "김정은 "북미협상 인내 유지"...시진핑 "북 안보 우려 적극 역할"," 한겨레, 2019년 6월 20일. 6 "김현종 "빈 살만 왕세자, 韓과 협력 확대 강하게 희망"," 조선일보,2019년 6월 27일. 7"[단독] 비서실도 몰랐던 승지원 회동 '이재용, 일 일이 총수들에 전화'," 중앙일보, 2019년 6월 28일. 8 "'한국은 미국 말고 중국편 들라'…시진핑, 文 만나 우회압박,"중앙일보, 2019년 6월 28일. 9 "北외무성 "북미협상 위해 남측과 통할 일 절대 없다...참견 말라","*동아일보*, 2019년 6월27일. 10 "트럼프, 기업이름 직접 부르며 '생큐 릴레이'... "美투자 늘려달라","*동아일보*,2019년 7월1일. 11 "톱다운 불씨 되살린 53분 대화, 사실상 3차 북· 미 회담", 중앙일보, 2019년 7월 1일. 12 "[사설]南北美 역사적 첫 DMZ 회동, 식어가던 대

화 동력 살렸다", *동아일보*, 2019년 7월1일. 13 "대선치적 노린 트럼프, 美직거래 원한 김정은... 文은 조연 자처했다", *중앙일보*, 2019년 7월 1일. 14 "'韓日기업이 출연해 징용피해 기금 마련'정부의 제안, 日 거부," *조선일보*, 2019년 6월 20일. 15 "G20, 한일 정상회담 무산," *조선일보*, 2019년 6월 26일. 16 "피치, 한국 올 성장률 2.5%→2.0%로 낮춰," *한국 경제*, 2019년 6월 18일. 17 "청와대 경제라인 전격 교체...정책실장에 김상조

임명,"*JTBC*, 2019년 6월 21일.

Published by The Asan Institute for Policy Studies

Address 11, Gyeonghuigung 1ga-gil, Jongno-gu, Seoul 110-062, Republic of Korea Website http://www.asaninst.org Email info@asaninst.org Chairman Han Sungjoo Acting President Choi Kang Copyright © 2019

Contributing Staff (in alphabetical order by last name): Hong Sanghwa Kim Seonkyung

> Editor: J. James Kim